Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Public Hearing / Regular Meeting

June 9, 2005 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Public Hearing/Regular Session in the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on June 9, 2005

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Councilman Henry Blythe, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, and Town Clerk Vicky Brooks.

Absent:
Mayor Pro Tem Alice Mabe, Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson, and Town Attorney Bobby Griffin.
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of June 9, 2005 to order at 7:37 p.m.   

1.
Opening 
· Mr. Jimmy Critz provided the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Hearing – 2005-2006 Budget

· Mayor Becker opened the public hearing on the 2005-2006 budget at 7:38 p.m. 

· There were no comments from the public. 

· Mayor Becker closed the public hearing on the 2005-2006 budget at 7:38 p.m. 
3.
Public Comments 

· The council heard comments from:

· Ms. Sharon Carter – 6301 Waxhaw Highway.

· Mr. Richard Hutaff – Monroe, North Carolina.

· Mr. Charlie Bowden – 6409 Pleasant Grove Road. 

4.
Approval of the Public Hearings/Regular Minutes from May 12, 2005  

· In response to statements made by Mr. Richard Hutaff during ”Public Comments” Mayor Becker stated that he doesn’t usually address specific public comments issues, but since this was a “minutes” issue he wanted to relate the statements to the minutes, which he guessed were correct though they did not mention his engineering degree. [Mayor Becker had referred to himself as an engineer during the May 12, 2005 meeting].  Mayor Becker noted that he earned a Bachelor of Science in Engineering from Cornell University in 1976 (full four year degree). Mayor Becker further noted that he had never represented himself as a “licensed professional engineer”.  Town Clerk Vicky Brooks concurred that Mayor Becker had used the word “engineer” during the May 12, 2005 meeting.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she felt the May 12, 2005 minutes showed a very fair representation of the both sides of the issue.     Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the May 12, 2005 minutes as written and Councilwoman Cureton.   The motion carried as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 

Nays: Blythe

5.
Tax Collector’s Report

· In the absence of Libby Andrews-Henson, Mayor Becker reported on the tax collections for the month of May 2005.  The 1999 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $25,485.46 with a balance due of $233.96 on 15 properties.  A list of the 1999 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report. 
· The 2000 tax report showed additional collections in the amount of $11.71 of which 64¢ was late fees leaving the actual taxes collected $11.07.  Total tax collected is $34,150.59 with a balance due of $270.64 on 24 properties.   A list of the 2000 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.
· The 2001 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $36,383.94 with a balance due of $308.24 on 31 properties.  A list of the 2001 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.    
· The 2002 tax report showed additional collections of $27.41 of which 56¢ was late fees leaving the actual tax collected $26.85.  Total tax collected is $36,065.74 with a balance due of $910.99 on 55 properties.  A list of the 2002 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.
· The 2003 annexation tax report showed additional collections of $92.70 of which $4.49 was late fees leaving the actual tax collected $88.21.    Total tax collected is $724.59 with a balance due of $236.16 on 47 properties.  A list of the 2003 annexation property taxes unpaid is attached to the report. 
· The 2003 tax report showed additional collections of $46.02 of which $10.21 was late fees leaving the actual tax collected $35.81.  Total tax collected is $34,103.52 with a balance due of $740.04 on 50 properties.   A list of the 2003 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.
· The 2004 tax report showed additional collections of $1,540.37 of which $73.77 was late fees/adjustments leaving the actual tax collected $1,466.60.  Total tax collected is $39,616.85 with a balance due of $3,252.63 on 116 properties.  
· Advertisements will made this month on delinquent taxes.
· Councilman Blythe made a motion to approve the tax collector’s report as written and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 

Nays: None

6.
Finance Officer’s Report
· Mayor Becker referred to the May cash flow report that showed revenues totaling $8,667.99, which included the cable franchise quarterly payment in the amount of $2,964; tax receipts that correspond to the tax collector’s report; the usual sales and use tax distribution; interest income of over $1,000; and zoning income of $1,385.  Expenditures were relatively normal with some “catch up” being done on planning; a lot of hours were billed by Centralina Council during the development of some subdivision plat submittals and the moratorium ordinance.  The payment to COG was actually two payments totaling $3,517, because a bill was received in late April.   There is quite a balance left because funds had been transferred in an effort to get the copier paid for, which the town has not been invoiced for yet.  The copier is scheduled to be delivered next week.  The budget comparison shows that the town is well within budget in all departments; no budget amendments are needed unless something comes up between now and the end of the fiscal year.  Property tax revenues are extremely close; 97.9% for current year and 97.6% for past years.  Revenue detail vouchers are included in the finance report.                 
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the finance officer’s report and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None

7.
Consideration of a Resolution Honoring Marshall Winchester

· Mayor Becker noted that he was sorry not to see Eric, Grindl, or Marshall Winchester in the audience tonight; however, he was able to speak with Mrs. Winchester earlier in the week to congratulate Marshall.  This was Marshall’s third year of participation in the national spelling bee and his final year of eligibility; it was time for his home town to recognize Marshall in the form of a resolution.  Mayor Becker pointed out a couple of corrections to the resolution supplied in the agenda packet: 1) The resolution said that Marshall placed in the top eleven finishers for the three years when he actually was in the twelfth place the first year, so he placed in the top twelve all three years (his highest finish was fourth place in 2004).  2) The resolution said that there were thousands of competitors when there were actually millions.  It is narrowed down at the nationals from every local school district in every town. Mrs. Winchester had reported that close to ten million entered this year.  Marshall was one of 273 finalists in the nationals.  Mayor Becker read the resolution as follows:

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

RESOLUTION TO HONOR 

MINERAL SPRINGS CITIZEN

MARSHALL WINCHESTER

R-2005-04

WHEREAS, the Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, desires to recognize Marshall Winchester, who has achieved national prominence as a spelling bee competitor; and

WHEREAS, the Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, recognizes the importance of academic achievement and diligent commitment to excellence; and

WHEREAS, Marshall Winchester’s placement among the top twelve finishers in the National Spelling Bee for three consecutive years, including a ranking of fourth in the nation, represents an unusually high level of accomplishment in a field involving millions of competitors; and

WHEREAS, through his successful efforts Marshall Winchester has not only represented his family with distinction but has also brought honor to the entire town of Mineral Springs;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Mineral Springs finds that Marshall Winchester is highly deserving of the tributes paid to him and hereby honors him with the Town’s most sincere congratulations and thanks.


  
ADOPTED this 9th day of June, 2005.


   _____________________________

Frederick Becker III, Mayor

Attest:

___________________________

Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk

· Councilman Blythe made a motion to adopt the resolution (R-2005-04) and Councilman Countryman seconded.  Councilwoman Critz added that for the last two years the Mineral Springs newsletter has recognized Marshall Winchester to honor/congratulate him and this is a step above; he will not be allowed to compete any longer (he is “aged out”), so this is our final tribute to him.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None
8.
Consideration of the Proposed 2005 – 2006 Budget  
· Mayor Becker noted that a public hearing was held tonight on the 2005-2006 budget and no comments were made.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the second page of the budget ordinance contained a typo, which was not a material change; the revenue side indicated estimated property tax revenues of $42,845 though the correct amount is $48,165.  The figure was carried over from the wrong column in the spreadsheet therefore the figures do not add up to the total, which is correct.    If the council adopts the 2005-2006 budget ordinance as written it will be adopted with the change to $48,165 as estimated property tax revenues.  Mayor Becker commented that the council has “hammered” this out over the last two months and this is the last step in the process.  Councilwoman Neill commented that they have reviewed it, discussed it, and had the public hearing.  Councilwoman Neill made a motion to adopt the ordinance to establish the budget for fiscal year 2005-2006 and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  Councilwoman Critz thanked Mayor Becker for the work that he does, because a lot of our residents don’t realize the calculations that are dealt with in order to keep from raising taxes with the valuations.  Mayor Becker notified the council that he had spoken with Mr. Mike Burns, CPA who agreed to the budgeted amount for the audit contract, which will be approved next month.  Mayor Becker called for a vote on the motion made by Councilwoman Neill to adopt the ordinance to establish a budget for fiscal year 2005-2006.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:   
 

Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None

· The ordinance is as follows:
STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

AN ORDINANCE TO ESTABLISH A BUDGET

FOR FISCAL YEAR 2005-2006

O-2004-04

Be it ordained by the Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, the following:

Section I. Appropriations. The following amounts are hereby approved in the General Fund for the operation of the Town government and its activities for the fiscal year beginning 7/1/2005 and ending 6/30/2006, in accordance with a Chart of Accounts to be established for the Town:


ADMINISTRATIVE & GENERAL GOVERNMENT:
$153,200.00


Advertising
$1,000.00


Attorney
$6,000.00


Audit
$2,800.00


Community Projects
$13,450.00


Contingency
$3,000.00


Dues
$3,150.00


Elections
$3,500.00


Employee overhead
$5,000.00


Fire Protection
$6,500.00


Insurance
$2,500.00


Newsletter
$2,400.00


Office and Clerk
$44,900.00


Planning and Zoning
$43,000.00


Street Lighting
$1,650.00


Tax collection
$8,650.00


Training
$2,700.00


Travel
$3,000.00


CAPITAL: 


$69,595.00


Capital outlay
$69,595.00


TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS:
$222,795.00

Section II. Estimated Revenues. It is estimated that the following revenues will be available in the General Fund for the fiscal year beginning 7/1/2005 and ending 6/30/2006:



Franchise tax, cable TV
$12,750.00



Franchise tax, utility
$113,400.00



Interest
$14,400.00



Other income
$6,500.00



Property taxes
$48,165.00



Sales taxes
$22,750.00



Vehicle taxes
$4,830.00


TOTAL ESTIMATED REVENUES:

$222,795.00

Section III. Property Tax Levy. A tax in the amount of $0.027 per $100.00 of assessed valuation is hereby levied on property within the Town of Mineral Springs which was listed for property taxes in Union County, North Carolina as of January 1, 2005.


ADOPTED this 9th day of June, 2005.  Witness my hand and official seal:

___________________________________

Frederick Becker III, Mayor



Attest:



___________________________________



Vicky A. Brooks, Clerk

9.
Consideration of a Donation to the Union County Council on Aging
· Ms. Linda Smosky commented that this is her third visit to the Mineral Springs Town Council so she would not reiterate the things that have already been said about Council on Aging, because she believed the town council had a good understanding of what they do.  The Council on Aging has been supported by Mineral Springs with $500 the past two years and is again asking for that amount, which is very much appreciated.  Ms. Smosky updated the council on Union County Council on Aging: 1) For the first time in Ms. Smosky’s memory there is a waiting list for their in-home client services; typically there is only 10 people on the list, currently they have 40.  The situation is being monitored and could be because they are down one in-home aide who has been out for two months because of a broken wrist.  Ms. Smosky commented that they are hoping when that in-home aide returns the situation will be rectified.  2) A picnic was held at Cane Creek Park last Friday where 210 of the 296 registered people attended on a lousy weather day; they are hoping it gets bigger and better every year.  3)  An annual meeting will be held in September, which has moved to a larger location in order to accommodate more than the 250 that they have provided for in the past; this is an educational program. 4) Coming this fall is Medicare Part D; training is being done right now and they are looking to help everyone sign up for that.  Sign up for it is from November the 15th through next May the 15th; afterwards you will be penalized.  Council on Aging is trying to find locations that they can talk to people on a one-on-one basis.  Councilwoman Cureton asked what are the qualifications were for getting in-home care.  Ms. Smosky responded that the qualifications are that you must be 60 and over with a need; it is not based on income, they do not charge for services because they receive federal grant money for the services from the Older Americans Act, though donations are accepted.   
· Councilman Blythe made a motion to contribute $500.00 to Union County Council on Aging and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:    

               
Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 

Nays: None
10.
Catawba Lands Conservancy

· Catawba Lands Conservancy board member Mr. Charlie McRee thanked the council for this opportunity and for their past support.  The mission statement for the Catawba Lands Conservancy (CLC) is to permanently protect land, water, and wildlife habitat to enhance your quality of life.  The six-county region includes Catawba, Gaston, Iredale, Lincoln, Mecklenburg, and Union.  The CLC is the only land trust that operates in this area.  Mr. McRee mentioned the Nature Conservancy as a wonderful organization that is large and international in scope.  The Nature Conservancy works on big projects and unless a 60 to 100 acre project is highly significant they won’t work on it, but the CLC will.  The CLC has been in existence since the early 1990’s and by the end of this month will have 6000 acres protected in permanent easements.  The CLC is an efficient engine; for every dollar received in support they are able to generate twenty one dollars worth of land that has been permanently protected.      Mr. McRee noted that it was important to understand that there are many environmental groups in the country/around the world and that the CLC are not adversaries.  They work closely with developers, the CLC believes in development (smart development). Some of the corporate sponsors are Crescent Resources LLC, Crosland, Little, Diversified Architectural Consulting, and Summit Properties.  Mr. McRee added that in this general area the CLC has preserved the Prices’ property (Brooklandwood Farms), forty eight acres at the Hunter Farm in Weddington, and the Ranch Place on Potter Road; there are several other projects in Union County that they are working on.  Mr. McRee commented that he knew as a community Mineral Springs has several major issues on their agenda for the next year or so and the CLC has a fully paid staff of nine individuals with various expertises in easements and land protection that can be used by Mineral Springs.     Mr. McRee explained that an easement is a voluntary legal agreement between a land owner and a conservation organization that permanently protects the land.  It doesn’t mean that as a landowner you can’t farm it, live on it, or use it; it is a contractual agreement that basically prohibits development of the land.  The land is inspected every year to make sure that the easements are not violated.  The landowner receives certain tax considerations in the way of federal tax credits, state tax credits, and sometimes local tax credits, so there are several advantages to doing an easement.  Mr. McRee requested that the town donate the same amount for this coming year.  Mayor Becker referred to the corporate partners insert in the agenda packet and pointed out that Mineral Springs is the only municipality listed, which is bringing attention to the town as a conservation destination.  Mayor Becker further pointed out that one particular email the town received from a citizen (after reading in the town’s newsletter that the town supported the CLC) was in thanks to the town for supporting the CLC, because they couldn’t think of a better way that’d like to see their money spent, because of the value of the work that the CLC does.  Mr. McRee reiterated that the town should consider the CLC as a resource down the road if they write a request for a clean water trust fund grant.       

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to join as the $1000 level sponsor and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None 
· Mayor Becker thanked Mr. McRee for his work and suggested that the CLC will be hearing from Mineral Springs during the upcoming year, because the town will be looking for some clean water management trust fund grants.  Mayor Becker believes that Mineral Springs has some water protection projects that might be very beneficial; not just to our town but the downstream residents/landowners as well.  

· Councilwoman Critz pointed out that Mineral Springs does have approximately sixty eight acres in the Nature Conservancy.  Mayor Becker added that it is the only Nature Conservancy project in Union County.  It is the Schweinitz Sunflower Preserve and it’s a Piedmont Prairie Ecosystem Reconstruction project.    
11.
Planning Board Request for a Policy to Enforce Zoning Ordinance Violations

· Planning Board Chairman Robert Neill explained that during the May 16th planning board meeting a subject came up from members concerning the zoning ordinance not being enforced after they had worked so many hours on it and that there is not a general policy for enforcement on some of these items.  For example (not specifically) signage that’s not following the ordinances, derelict vehicles on property, businesses in residential areas that might not conform to the zoning laws and structures that are built on residential areas.  The planning board is asking for the town to enact a policy for enforcing the ordinance to protect our neighbors/residents from violations.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that the council table this until they can talk with Attorney Bobby Griffin who is not here tonight.  Mayor Becker agreed that that would be helpful and possibly the council should come up with ideas and pointed out that Zoning Administrator Bill Pugh’s memo in the agenda packet mentioned going deeper into nuisances, which was attempted by this council several years ago.  Councilman Blythe commented that there is a problem; pictures have been made, but it was his understanding at the time that there was nothing that could be done about it.  Councilwoman Critz commented that the town was advised that since we don’t have full time staffers and a police department that the town could not enforce violations.  Mayor Becker added that the town needs something in between, where we are in a better position to enforce collections, such as a tax levy, because if the zoning administrator imposes a fine for a zoning violation the town does not have a mechanism for enforcing the collection.  Councilwoman Neill explained that the way it works now is if someone lives next door/across the street/in their neighborhood they would contact the zoning administrator in writing, possibly send pictures for documentation and the zoning administrator performs an investigation; it is a case-by-case basis.  Councilman Blythe commented that the town has had numerous complaints and yet he found that “one” person in the town was issued an ordinance complaint that was going to fine them $50 if they didn’t move their junk cars, etc.  Councilwoman Neill had filed a complaint with the zoning administrator on an individual basis.  Councilman Blythe commented that the town has had a lot of complaints about cars and were told that we can’t move them.  Mayor Becker responded that was correct; the town can’t tow them away or go on their property.  The issue is they can be fined (through the zoning ordinance) $50 a day until the “cows come home” and there is no way to collect the money; that is why this issue is before the council, but the town attorney is not here to give advice.  Councilwoman Critz suggested a meeting with Attorney Bobby Griffin (at his office) prior to the next council meeting; several could go including planning board members.  Councilwoman Cureton offered that some things were done in her neighborhood on an individual basis (not through the town council) and they did get some results.   The council continued discussion.  Currently complaints can be filed with the zoning administrator for zoning ordinance violations on an individual basis; however, letters can be sent out informing the violator that they will be fined, but the town has no mechanism to further enforce it.  Councilman Blythe is in favor of doing something about it, but is against picking out one or two individuals; it should be done uniformly.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to table this until we can get the advice of our attorney, and to pursue a meeting between now and the next meeting and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:       



Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill

Nays:  None
12.
Union County Public Works Department

· Mayor Becker pointed out the letter from Jon Dyer of Union County Public Works in the agenda packet.  Union County Public Works is updating their 2000 water and sewer master plans and has requested the town’s land use plan in order to incorporate it into their water and sewer plans.  Mayor Becker commented that the town’s land use plan as discussed heavily last month is a map that shows the zoning as it is now, so there is no detailed plan to show what type of development or what type of utility needs the town has in various parts of the town.  Mayor Becker suggested that the council give Mr. Dyer some guidance with the understanding that a plan has not yet been adopted, but that the town does have input that they want to give at this stage to get a head start and not miss the opportunity to give that input to public works.  Mayor Becker included a sewer map for the Twelve Mile Creek basin in the agenda packet, which came from the county’s public works department.   Mayor Becker explained that the red lines are in the period of 2000 to 2005 with the two that affect Mineral Springs being the Blythe Creek interceptor, which does not currently go into Mineral Springs though it is heading towards Mineral Springs skirting the north side of Waxhaw and then basically stops at Highway 75 with one of the infill lines heading southwest towards some development down there; the rest of the red portion is heading toward Western Union that has not been put in the ground yet; it is scheduled for 2005 and would provide the sewer service that Western Union School needs.  [yellow lines are usually user pay and red lines are usually a county funded]  The Little Twelve Mile Creek line is the other red line which is completed to Highway 75 and the yellow infill line heading southeast is serving portions of the Stonebridge subdivision with the other red line not in place yet, which comes up through the back end between Forest Green and Springview and would come down south of Crow Road.  That’s still on the map.  Parkdale is served basically by a portion of the yellow line on its way to Stonebridge.  The green line (Bates Creek) is scheduled in the 2010 to 2020 window to be paid for by the county and is the only other one that is funded in the Town of Mineral Springs, which goes down the center in the part of the town that is wrapped around by Highway 75, Pleasant Grove Road and McNeely Road, and which will terminate on Highway 75 down by Joe East’s.  Beyond that, at the head waters of it, is a two hundred acre conservation site that has no sewer needs; that line may be becoming less of a critical need in the county.  It then wraps around the Wolf Branch that would serve the Nature Conservancy site, the Valley Farm Subdivision (3 to 10 acre density), the Victoria Ridge Subdivision (preliminary platted for 30 lots averaging 2 acres), and there is some new undeveloped land that could be served by that Bates Creek line.  Mayor Becker commented that was a possibility as a long “window”, although he understands that the county could possibly bump up the Bates Creek line to an earlier time frame for some development on Pleasant Grove Road.  The yellow infill line would follow the creek near Councilman Blythe’s residence, which feeds Charles Martin’s pond and goes down past Jim Fisk’s property; sewer service could get to the downtown intersection that way (crossing all that private property), but the county does not show that one.    Mayor Becker advised the council of his recommendations for public works: 1) addressing the Bates Branch interceptors; 2) addressing that little infill line near downtown as being lower priority and the Highway 75 right of way line might be the one that would be a lot more beneficial to a lot more people; 3) Western Union School: to extend that Blythe Creek interceptor in such a way that it gets to Western Union, which would also serve the Shannon property that is currently designated for industry though it could also be served by the Bates Creek line; and 4) the extension of the Little Twelve Mile sewer line south in the red area.    Mayor Becker’s final comment was on water service.  A water service map was not available, but the word from the county is that the water plant has a lot of county funded trunk lines (42 inch mains) that are supposed to be under construction, generally it is an “across the county” transfer main in order to balance some water needs.  What is going on in the county is the lines in the streets, even the main thoroughfares, are generally developer pay and so what’s happening is that you’re getting the water lines run out into the boondocks (which aren’t the boondocks after developers develop), where the lines are generally not serving existing residents, because the county is not paying to run the water lines.  Mayor Becker recommended that we get the county commissioners to start looking at funding water lines a little more regularly to existing county residents, because we are seeing an increasing number of well failures both due to water quality with health problems as well as water quantity with the water table being drawn down with so much development.  Mayor Becker opened the floor to the council for questions or comments.    Councilwoman Neill commented that it should be the town’s decision where to place utilities that would benefit the town and not necessarily where the county wants them.  “It’s our call”, Councilwoman Neill said.   Councilman Countryman did not agree that it should be the town’s call; it has a lot to do with who is paying the bill.  Councilwoman Neill noted that she too was concerned about who pays for it; the most important thing is that it is not the taxpayers of Mineral Springs.  Councilman Countryman stated that he did not know that it shouldn’t be the taxpayers of Mineral Springs and pointed out that he was not sure that he understood the recommendations, but if he did understand them he was not in full agreement with them, because he felt strongly that before the town did anything about sewer that the first thing should be to get it to downtown.  Mayor Becker advised that the recommendation list was not prioritized, it was just the order of the map; council can prioritize it if they choose.  Councilman Countryman did not understand it that way and saw it as a priority listing that he did not agree with.  Councilman Countryman further felt that if there has to be a cost involved then that is part of the town’s responsibility and why we’re paying taxes, so that if we can improve the business environment for the downtown area to develop for the business that we want to develop and enhance our tax base under the downtown overlay then we can’t just keep money in the bank; we need to spend some of it to get the job done.  Councilwoman Neill commented that if the county is willing to switch some things around such as removing the Bates Creek interceptor and put their focus on downtown then the county should be funding this. Mayor Becker pointed out what the funding source was, because it is important.  In a sense sewer/water construction is not funded by tax dollars in the county, it’s a hundred percent funded by user fees, capacity fees, and tap fees.  They operate as an enterprise fund, which is not paid out of the general fund; occasionally there are inter-fund transfers, some early bond payments are being paid out of some general fund sinking fund accounts, but in general your property tax bill to Union County is not paying for water and sewer service.  Mayor Becker commented that that is why he is questioning whether the property tax in Mineral Springs should pay for water and sewer service, because it is generally not a property tax funded item and we’re not asking the county taxpayers to pay for it; we’re asking them to run a line that will be supported by the people that hook onto it.  Councilman Countryman admitted that looking at the map he did not understand everything, but it seemed the quickest fix would be to just run a line right down Highway 75 to downtown; his first goal as a council person and for the community would be for the county to foot the bill.  The bottom line is if the town has to contribute something to get grant money or clean water money then it should be the number one priority and if the town has to contribute some money it would be money well spent for initially getting sewer here.  It would demonstrate to our community that the town is serious about getting some of these things done not just waiting for the county to do it for us.  Councilman Countryman further commented that he did not believe that the taxpayers in this town (certainly the ones that have businesses in the downtown area) would feel badly about the town spending some of their money.  Mayor Becker expressed concerns that if somebody had an “iffy” septic tank elsewhere in the town that had to pay to have fields moved, they would say “I’m paying property taxes, you paid to run a sewer line in to downtown for those people who own property there why aren’t you paying to get a sewer line to me”.  Councilman Countryman added that this would be getting it to the downtown area; anyone else that wanted to be hooked up it would be up to them individually.  Councilman Blythe commented that he had some comments to make, but wanted to be very careful about what the council was talking about to Mineral Springs.  Councilman Blythe agreed with the mayor as far as Bates Creek is concerned, because it would be kind of foolish.  The Blythe Creek to Western Union is very smart if the county is hoping to do industrial, because it would enhance it five hundred percent; he would encourage Blythe Creek.  Councilman Blythe stated that he would not make any comments in regards to the Mineral Springs service from 75, except to put on the table a plan that was presented to the county five months ago by private people to put in a eight inch liquid line, but there has been no movement, comments, or anything at this time on that.  Councilman Blythe stated that he was involved with that movement and while it is not the smartest thing to do, it is a quick fix that doesn’t cost anything as far as the town is concerned.   A liquid line is where everyone has a septic tank (no solids) working on a four inch line; it is an expensive thing because the county supplies all of the septic tanks.  There is not a quick payback for it, but it does solve problems.  The line would be in the Highway 75 right-of-way and will gravity feed from the black church on the left going toward Steeplechase, it will gravity feed from that point to the creek so it would incorporate a large portion of the central section.  Councilwoman Critz asked if Councilman Blythe would consider if the county would run a regular sewer line to the downtown area down Highway 75 a better option than what he is talking about.  Councilman Blythe responded absolutely and the reason for that is that whether we want to admit it or not in years to come there will have to be lines in all neighborhoods, it’s a matter of just pure logic, that doesn’t mean that it is going to be in the five, or ten, or twenty years.  This line could be put in on a gravity feed at no cost and he could tell them exactly what their return would be on that because they know how many taps there would be and if there was a $5,000 tap fee, it would be very inexpensive to put it in at that time.  The cost of the “liquid” line to the stoplight under state specifications would be $280,000.  If they were allowed to have it put in by a North Carolina Licensed Plumber to the same specifications it would cost $180,000, but because of government politics it costs a whole lot more to do it that way.  Consequently, Councilman Blythe wanted that to be on the table; he will not take the position because he is involved with that as far as that line is concerned and as far as discussions are concerned.  Councilman Blythe added that there need to be some changes in what’s being planned; the Western Union/John Shannon area is very important not to Mineral Springs so much, but to the county and they need to be made aware of it.  The council continued discussions on the recommendations to be sent to public works and decided to prioritize the list as follows: 1) Sewer service to serve Highway 75 and Potter Road intersection (not using the infill across private property; 2) Extend the Blythe Creek line as planned to serve the Western Union School area; 3)  Eliminate the Bates Creek interceptor at this time; 4) Eliminate the tail end of the Little Twelve Mile Creek line; and 5) Investigate more widely available water service.  Councilwoman Critz added that the mayor should not forget to make a notation at the end advising public works that Mineral Springs is in the process of developing a land use plan and that the town will update them accordingly.  Councilman Blythe requested that since it had all been “lumped together” and he has an interest in downtown that he be excused from voting.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion that Henry be excused and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion carried as follows:



Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, and Neill

Nays:  Cureton

· Councilwoman Neill made a motion that we submit the list in this order to Jon Dyer, Director of Pubic Works and Councilman Countryman seconded.  .                 



Ayes:   Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill

Nays:  None

Excused:  Blythe

13.
Board of Adjustment & Elected Official Training Opportunity 

· Mayor Becker pointed out the letter from the Village of Marvin in the agenda packet and reported that he had talked to Karen Dunn concerning the fee that could be as much as half of $2,000; Ms. Dunn informed Mayor Becker that four towns had committed to the training with Mineral Springs being the fifth leaving the estimated cost of training to be in the $400 range.  Mineral Springs has two new members on the Board of Adjustment with no exposure to land use boards and a third member from the planning board with no experience; these people need some training.  The town council may also attend the training sessions.  The training sessions will be the type of thing that applies to quasi-judicial decisions such as conditional use permits.  In the third session, prominent land use attorney Anthony Fox will be in attendance to help critique and conduct mock sessions.  Mayor Becker asked for the council’s approval of the expenditure; there is approximately $600 left in the training budget for this fiscal year.   Councilwoman Critz commented that the members that have no training should be encouraged to attend and those that want to be refreshed could go to any or all of the sessions.  Mayor Becker added that it was fine to come to part of the sessions; the cost is a lump sum.   Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the expenditure and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
 

Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None 
14.
Downtown Overlay Urban Open Space Design Review

· Mayor Becker informed the council on specific suggestions that were given to him during his visit to the Urban Open Space Institute after he presented a power point presentation that included some photos of some old fashioned traditional downtowns, up and down Highway 75 from McNeely Road down to the other end to give context of where downtown fits, down Potter Road a little bit toward the south, and an enlarged aerial photo of the downtown area.  Mayor Becker had pointed out the old school property and commented that he thought a lot of people in town would like to see it as the next step of some additional development as well as some undeveloped land along Highway 75, though the town does not necessarily want a shopping center.  Mayor Becker asked what they would recommend.   Mayor Becker had also thrown a bunch of roads in on his plan, filling it up with intersecting roads as if it were going to be four blocks by two blocks.  The first thing the Institute resource team asked was what the population of Mineral Springs was now and what the town expected at buildout; the resource team thought it was planning for too much, it would be hard to sell somebody on that kind of commercial density in that location especially looking at the competition in Wesley Chapel and Waxhaw.  The resource team suggested that the town look at what it has.  Mayor Becker expressed concerns because Highway 75 is going to be a four land road and questioned how you could have a pedestrian friendly downtown with that.  Architect/Planner Terry Shook advised Mayor Becker that they can do downtowns where the main street is heavily traveled as long as it is done right with signals, striping, and crossings; it can handle twenty thousand cars a day, they design for that.    The resource team suggested a perpendicular main street rather than parallel streets with no visibility or way to get traffic on them, which could draw residential traffic coming from the south, and the traffic coming across Old Waxhaw Monroe Road rather than right to Highway 75.  The resource team also suggested that the buildings should relate to Mineral Springs rather than something that was never here.  The town should come up with a “brand”.  Mayor Becker commented that is something the town will have to consider this upcoming year.  The resource team suggested considering green construction or an equine theme.  The resource team also recommended adequate community input.              

15.
Resolution of Support of the Union County Adequate Facilities Ordinance

· Mayor Becker explained that the county is working on an adequate facilities ordinance and are asking that all municipalities to adopt a resolution in support.  The county is further requesting that all municipalities appoint a liaison to attend work sessions beginning in June, bi-monthly, until October.  Councilman Countryman asked what the adequate public facilities were.  Mayor Becker responded that the county is mostly focused on schools; there was a presentation done by county staff to show the projections based on what is approved and in five years there is another $520,000,000 worth of school construction needs.  The last four bond cycles have gone from $50,000,000 to $100,000,000 to $200,000,000, and now we are looking at $500,000,000.  The adequate facilities ordinance basically says that we can no longer build this stuff open ended and then say we’re going to worry about funding the schools later; it will actually tie approvals of subdivision development to the facilities being in place.    The county wants input from municipalities, because they will have to sign on and agree to work with the county and abide by some of the county’s guidelines on what can be approved.  Councilwoman Critz volunteered to be the liaison, but requested a backup in case she was not able to attend some work sessions.  Councilman Countryman volunteered to be the backup.  Councilwoman Neill made a motion to adopt the resolution of participation in the adequate pubic facilities ordinance study process and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 


Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None

· The resolution is as follows:
TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

RESOLUTION OF PARTICIPATION IN AN ADEQUATE PUBLIC FACILITIES                    ORDINANCE STUDY PROCESS

R-2005-05

WHEREAS, Union County is the 12th fastest growing county in the nation of counties with populations exceeding 150,000; and,

WHEREAS, the population of Union County is expected to double in 25 years; and,

WHEREAS, pubic facilities and services are often unable to accommodate the needs generated by such rapid growth; and,

WHEREAS, public resources are strained to meet the needs of new facilities in the County with over $520 million of capital projects projected for Union County Public Schools over the next five years; and,

WHEREAS, the County ad valorem tax rate is expected to increase substantially due to the demands of residential growth; and,

WHEREAS, Union County is pursuing the development of an Adequate Public Facilities Ordinance (APFO) as a growth management tool; and,

WHEREAS, the success of an APFO will depend on the cooperation and participation of all municipalities in the county; and,

WHEREAS, Union County is seeking participation from all municipalities in the County to appoint a representative to serve on an APFO task force; and,

WHEREAS, the APFO task force will meet regularly to define the provisions necessary for an ordinance to address adequate public facilities, particularly schools, in Union County; and,

WHEREAS, Union County and each municipality will give serious consideration to the findings and recommendations of the APFO task force as summarized in a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU); and,

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town of Mineral Springs will participate fully in the study of adequate public facilities and will appoint a representative to serve on the APFO task force.

ADOPTED this 9th day of June, 2005. 







Mayor Frederick Becker III

Attest:

Vicky Brooks, Town Clerk

· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to appoint Councilwoman Critz as the liaison and Councilman Countryman as the alternate and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
 

Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None      
16.
Centralina Council of Governments

· Mayor Becker explained that the service agreement memorandum with Centralina Council of Governments is estimated at $14,430.  The town has budgeted more, because there are overhead/miscellaneous charges; this is for the administration for this fiscal year and not for the land use plan development.  This would appoint Centralina Council of Governments as our zoning administrator for the next fiscal year.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the service agreement memorandum with Centralina Council of Governments for zoning administration services and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 



Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None

· Councilwoman Critz asked if anyone knew when Nadine Bennett is returning.  Town Clerk Vicky Brooks stated that Bill Pugh had said July.  Councilman Countryman asked if the planning board meeting was next Monday night.  Chairman Neill responded that it was the Monday after that.

17.
Other Business

· Councilwoman Neill announced that the Fire and Rescue board will be having their annual meeting at the Mineral Springs Fire and Rescue Department on Monday, July 11, 2005 at 7:30 p.m.; all of the public is invited.  The fire department would like for the council to attend if possible.    

· Councilwoman Critz pointed out that she had handed everyone a copy of an article out of Sunday’s Union Observer about an outdoor drama in Waxhaw; the Listen and Remember Historical Drama.  Councilwoman Critz noted that two young people from Mineral Springs will be in it this year; Janna Critz (daughter of Councilwoman Critz) and Mitch Hutchins.   Councilman Blythe commented that if you haven’t heard that voice sing you have missed a treat; he has an awesome voice.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that everyone attend the drama and hear them both.  Councilwoman Critz also pointed out the other document that she handed out was a quote from Theodore Roosevelt called “The Man in the Arena”.  Councilwoman Critz shared this quote with the council as an inspiration for those who are willing to be the ones with sweat and dirt in their faces.  This quote was handed to Councilwoman Critz by her son John as he was leaving for Parris Island where he is currently becoming a Marine.  

· Councilwoman Cureton mentioned that she has received a lot of complaints about a house right in the Town of Mineral Springs where bad things (fighting, etc.) are going on and she has been asked as a council member to do something about it. Councilman Blythe asked if she was talking about the halfway house that is near the downtown area where troubled youth are brought.  As Councilman Blythe understands it there is a family that takes in these troubled youth and is supposedly working with them.  Councilwoman Cureton was not sure where the halfway house was.     Mayor Becker asked if it was officially a halfway house, because he was not aware that Mineral Springs had a facility.  Councilman Blythe commented that most of the problems that were associated on the Fincher road (partying, beer cans, and break-ins) were with two youths from the halfway house that have since been transferred and there have been little to no problems in the last three to four weeks that he is aware of.  Councilman Blythe added that he was not sure whether it were no longer a halfway house or if they just didn’t have any halfway house people there at the moment.    Councilwoman Critz suggested that Councilwoman Cureton call the Sheriff’s Department.  Mayor Becker added that Councilwoman Neill has been successful working with the Sheriff’s Department in her neighborhood and suggested that Councilwoman Cureton establish a rapport with them as a council member.  Councilwoman Neill added that Councilwoman Cureton should report this to the Sheriff’s Department and noted that her contact there is Captain Mike Easley.         

18.
Adjournment

· Councilman Blythe made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill

Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 9:17 

· The next scheduled meeting will be at 7:30 p.m. on July 14, 2005 at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.  

Respectfully submitted by:

_______________________________

__________________________



Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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